Withnell Parish Council

Minutes of the Meeting held at St Joseph’s Club 
on 21st December 2023
PRESENT: Councillors; R Flood, J Finlay, G France, Dr M France, D Hardy, C Howard, P Molyneux, A Perry and S Perry 
Also, in attendance Mr. B Golding.
	23.0130 
	Apologies

Apologies for absence were received and accepted from Councillors A Christopher, L Lynch, S Grime, K Jones and A Wright.


	23.0131 
	Membership

There were no changes to report.


	23.0132 
	Minutes of the previous meeting

The minutes of the meeting held on 9th November were approved and signed as a correct record subject to amendments at to 23.120 to read … it was also reported., and at 23 121 to read …..conversation with and 23.124 to read .. stake holder.
Proposed C Howard
Seconded J Finlay
Carried unanimously.


	23.0133 
	Matters Arising from the Minutes

(23.120) It was reported that Councillor Dr M France had received an email from Lindsey Blackstock (Open Space Strategy Officer Chorley Council) advising that some funding was available for the repair of the boardwalk and path at Lodge Bank.

This followed Councillor Dr. M France indicating that the Parish Council may be able to contribute something towards an improvement scheme by using CIL funding.
 
The approximate cost were: Section 1 - 35m x 1.5m type 1 hardcore topped off with 5mm to dust (topping the path up to 2nd section) = £1000
 
Section 2 -75 m x 1.5 m recycled plastic = £15 000. This was for materials only. Chorley Council would provide the labour. 
 
The reason for the relatively high cost was due to the use of recycled plastic (which would look like timber) This would last indefinitely and not need replacing for some considerable time.
 
United Utilities had indicated they could perhaps put in a very small sum of funding or help with the labour costs. 
Following discussion, it was agreed to consider at what level or if a contribution should be made. It was agreed it was necessary not to set a precedent.

It was agreed to further consider at the next meeting.

(23.120) It was reported that at the Flood Group meeting, the group had been advised that Chorley Borough were to create a pond higher up the hill. £ 50000 had been set aside for the scheme by the Borough. It was understood it was to be on the Nature trail and be a reed bed type pond. More information would be provided in January.

Discussion with the LCC Inspection team on the pumping arrangements continued.

The Groundsman from the Football club had explained the regularity with which springs appeared next to the pitches after rain.

A holding tank had been put in previously on Windsor Drive to help solve the problem but was never at capacity.
 
(23.121) It was reported that Mr Drinkall (local farmer) had queried the fitting of gates on footpaths which crossed his land. It was explained that LCC had fitted a number of metal gates on paths recently and this was now their Policy. Mr Drinkall had been pleased with the improvements. It was also explained that Mr Drinkall had been vocal regarding the Goit footpath from White Coppice at the recent Rivington and Brinscall LAG meeting.
(23.121) Councillor Dr M France reported that two public events regarding proposals for land at Finnington had been held on Wednesday 6th December at Heapey and Wheelton Village Hall (3-6pm) and on Thursday 7th December at Feniscowles Community Hall (3-6pm). The meetings had been called with extremely short notice and were not in the areas directly impacted by the proposal. It was believed they had merely been a PR exercise, less than 40 had attended and those presenting had struggled to provide any information regarding their data gathering which was promoted as fact, particularly in relation to access on to the A674 and M65.

It was confirmed that approval had been given at Botany for further development along the hillside between Millennium Way and Blackburn Road.

(23.121) There was no further news on the Health Centre but new regulations regarding the awarding of contracts came into force on 1st January.

(23.124) The possibility of the Withnell Fold Millennium Green group applying for a grant from the Lancashire Environment Fund was explained. There had been some initial confusion over the money earmarked by the Borough Council for works at Withnell Fold. The Millennium Green group were not included in the plans and would therefore be requesting CIL funding if available.
(23.125) Councillor S Perry requested that the Pensioners Party at St Joseph’s Club be advertised on the Parish Council website. It was also suggested that grants awarded should be put on the website.

(23.125) Councillor Flood reported that there had been a good turnout at the Brinscall to Bethlehem event, it had been held indoors due to the weather. The Parish Council had been thanked at the event.

(23.127) It was reported that the fence along the path above the Nature Trail at Abbey Village was being repaired but due to the length of the path it was not yet completed.


	23.0134 
	Borough Council Report

Borough Council matters had been covered in matter arising from the previous meeting.


	23.0135 
	Budget 2024/25 /Precept
The Council agreed the proposed budget (Appendix B) and set the Precept for 2024/24 at £32960
Proposed G France

Seconded C Howard

Carried unanimously.


	23.0136 
	LENGTHSMAN REPORT 2023 -November/December
Litter Picking/Fly Tipping Removal

Litter Pick; Abbey Village, Railway Road, Railway Park 3 days

General repairs/Maintenance

Installing Christmas trees x 3, fitting lights (x3) (x2) (3 days)

Drainage
Withnell Fold, Dole Lane 1 day

Grass cutting/Strimming.
Nil

Clearing leaves & weeds

Withnell Fold, Dole Lane, 1 day

Railway Road 1day

Tree/Shrub/Bulb planting
Bulb planting Railway Park, 2 days

Hedgerow Laying/planting- 
Conservation projects
Nil
Public Rights of Way Improvement
Nil

Walling

Nil
Liaise with Parish Council, Farmers/landowners/Countryside service.
Nil

Other
Change of location of Spid x 4 & re-charging – ½ day
There was a discussion on the possibility of planting a Christmas tree at Brinscall. It was explained that the site at the entrance to Railway Park had no sub soil and was on part of the old railway, so it was not a practical site.


	23.0137 
	Correspondence

The Council noted the correspondence since the last meeting which included;
Various Chorley Council papers

Trading Standards Consumer alerts

LCC Winter Steak holder bulletin

LCC Bus services changes

Natural England -Lancashire mapping for Nature Roadshow

F1 Proposed development Finnington.
Neighbourhood Area meetings -priorities

County Councillor Cullens-Community grants availability

Parish Elections 2024 costs Withnell North £1426.17 contested or £146.48 uncontested, Withnell South £3491.85 contested or £202.88 uncontested.
LALC information about membership

Parish precept arrangements

Public Realm agreements

Butterworth Brow TTRO

Councillor Finlay explained the Natural England Roadshow information. Local Nature Recovery Strategies which were locally led collaborative strategies to drive nature's recovery and provide wider environmental improvements established by the Environment Act. Each local nature recovery strategy would agree priorities for nature’s recovery, map the most valuable existing areas for nature and map specific proposals for creating or improving habitat for nature and wider environmental goals.
It was hoped to attend the event at Leyland in January.

It was explained it was understood that £2,000,000 of funding for biodiversity work on West Pennine Moors had been allocated.

Councillors discussed membership of Lancashire Association of Local Councils (LALC) It was felt tat there were no significant benefits to membership at this time.

	23.0138 
	Grant Applications
There were no applications for grants.


	23.0139 
	PLANNING APPLICATIONS SINCE LAST MEETING
Raising of ridge and addition of a side dormer to accommodate a loft conversion 5 Heather Lea Drive Brinscall Chorley PR6 8PH Ref. No: 23/00980/FULHH | Received: Tue 14 Nov 2023 | Validated: Tue 14 Nov 2023 | Status: Awaiting decision

Single storey rear extension and alterations/additions to the front and rear roof lights (following demolition of existing single storey rear extension) 30 Withnell Fold Withnell Chorley PR6 8BARef. No: 23/00935/FULHH | Received: Thu 02 Nov 2023 | Validated: Thu 02 Nov 2023 | Status: Awaiting decision

Single storey side extension, single storey rear extension with balcony above, alterations to existing external openings and new garden pergola, following demolition of existing conservatory to principal entrance and existing rear extension The Old House Withnell Fold Withnell Chorley PR6 8AZ Ref. No: 23/00922/FULHH | Received: Tue 31 Oct 2023 | Validated: Tue 31 Oct 2023 | Status: Awaiting decision

Re-roofing of front roof slope (retrospective) 31 Withnell Fold Withnell Chorley PR6 8BA Ref. No: 23/00849/FULHH | Received: Tue 10 Oct 2023 | Validated: Fri 03 Nov 2023 | Status: Awaiting decision

APPROVED

Notification of proposed works to trees within a conservation area involving the removal of a row of conifers and 4no. beech trees 3 Miller Avenue Abbey Village Chorley PR6 8DH Ref. No: 23/00904/TCON | Received: Tue 24 Oct 2023 | Validated: Tue 24 Oct 2023 | Status: No Objections

Notification of proposed works to trees within a conservation area involving the removal of 1no. horse chestnut The Old House Withnell Fold Withnell Chorley PR6 8AZ Ref. No: 23/00825/TCON | Received: Mon 02 Oct 2023 | Validated: Mon 02 Oct 2023 | Status: Granted

Single storey rear and side extension (following the demolition of existing conservatory) and rendering of full property (resubmission) 6 Parke Road Brinscall Chorley PR6 8QB Ref. No: 23/00754/FULHH | Received: Sat 09 Sep 2023 | Validated: Sun 10 Sep 2023 | Status: Granted

Single storey rear extension and alterations to the front elevation including replacement front porch, render, changes to cladding and window positions / design. Raeburn Pike Lowe Brinscall Chorley PR6 8SP Ref. No: 23/00756/FULHH | Received: Sat 09 Sep 2023 | Validated: Mon 11 Sep 2023 | Status: Granted

Section 73 application to amend planning conditions 3 (approved plans) and 4 (materials) of planning permission ref. 20/01171/FUL (Erection of 4no. dwellings with associated parking and domestic gardens pursuant to permission in principle 20/00688/PIP) to change the approved dwelling types St Luke’s Church Quarry Road Brinscall Chorley PR6 8RB Ref. No: 23/00673/FUL | Received: Fri 04 Aug 2023 | Validated: Fri 04 Aug 2023 | Status: Granted

Councillor A Perry raised the issue of the apparent increase in the number of trees being cut down. Councillor A Perry explained that permission seemed to be given all the time for trees to be cut down without any replacement. 

It was explained those overhanging a highway or were dangerous would be approved, only those trees with a TPO or where in a Conservation area would be reported as a Planning application.

The possibility of forming a Policy on trees was suggested and discussed. It was explained that a Planning Conditions booklet would determine what restrictions could be imposed.

It was confirmed that the Chorley Borough target of planting 116000 trees by 2025 had already been met.

It was explained that good management of trees could help to resolve problems.


	23.0140 
	COUNCILLORS ISSUES 
Councillor Finlay reported on recent difficulties faced with the narrow pavement outside the Post Office and vehicles using the pavement to pass. Signage was discussed.
Councillor Finlay also reported that the recent road patching undertaken on Harbour Lane had not been sealed.

It was explained that it was understood that the Postmaster was to retire in the near future which may lead to the closure of the Post Office.

Councillor Dr M France explained that the issues with the pavement and the danger posed by traffic mounting the pavement had been raised with LCC. There was also an issue on Bury Lane with vehicles mounting the kerb.

The increased parking on School Lane by staff or visitors to the local premises was creating pressure for parking spaces.

Councillor G France reported that Lancashire County Council had been informed by the owner of the bridge in Abbey Village, National Highways Historical Railways Estates (HRE), that in April 2023 that a new assessment of the bridge had found it to be 'weak' and, as a result, a further weight limit would need to be applied.

Historical legislation required the bridge's current owner HRE to maintain the capacity of the bridge to a lower level than today's standards. Responsibility for maintaining the bridge to the modern highway standard of 40 tonnes for a road such as the A675 falls to the County Council.

As the bridge carries the A675, which is considered an important strategic road, as well as being a bus route and gritting route, Lancashire County Council took the decision to put in place a temporary measure to reduce loading on the bridge by limiting traffic to one lane using temporary traffic lights, which have been in place ever since.

Over recent months Lancashire County Council's bridges team had been considering a number of issues and options for the short and long-term management of the bridge, as well as the need to ensure that any traffic management on the bridge, until a permanent solution can be put in place, is reliable and provides as little inconvenience as possible to road users and the local community.

Funding has been identified as part of next financial year's (2024/25) highways capital programme with the anticipation that, subject to cabinet approval, this will enable further investigations into the available options for the bridge, and design work for a solution, to begin. It was also anticipated that this would enable measures to manage traffic over the bridge in the short to medium term which were more reliable and less costly overall than maintaining the current temporary traffic lights.
Councillor G France also reported that work started in January on Brinscall Baths, it would last for around 12 weeks. The full amount originally allocated of £600000 was not needed so some would be utilised to improve the facilities.

Councillor A Perry reported on the difficulties posed by parking on Bett lane at the junction with the A 674. County Councillor Cullens had taken up the issue with County Highways who were looking for a solution.

	23.0141 
	Accounts for Payment
See Appendix A
Proposed Dr M France
Seconded P Molyneux
Carried Unanimously


	23.0142 
	Date and Time of next meeting

The next meeting would be held at 7.00pm on Thursday 1st February, 7th March and 4th April.
Councillor Flood thanked all Councillors for their work during the year.
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